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All out rebellion against my dad’s lies 

It was only after a slow inner rebellion of ideas leading to a 
protest at school that launched me into challenging my dad head 
on for the first time in my life. This radical shift, flipped 
the relationship he had with my brother, from being the bad son 
to getting the warmth he so craved, I thought I was acting in 
solidarity with my brother against our abusive father with the 
rebel kid who'd never conformed to anyone in authority. 

But it was biding my time through my younger years that I was 
able to deal with the vicious fights and 'here's Johnny!' 
moments every time I tried to barricade myself in my room to 
get away. 

When my brother left for university I used the house as a base 
for self-reflection and going on inward journeys, I'd grown 
used to the routine of being half the week in one life I felt 
totally akin to and one I felt a total stranger to but anxious 
to understand. I was close to Liverpool and would go on epic 
cycle rides to the buddhist centre on lark lane, my antis or 
anywhere I just so happened to end up. 

Even though my relationship with my dad was violently bubbling 
over I saw it as a test of conquering my fears, he tried to 
kick me out of that house so many times but I fought back, I 
was adamant that I had a right to a section of the house under 
his obligation as a parent, and he'd have to call the police on 
me to get me out, how I'd laugh at the thought of that. 

The last time I went back he was doing the christian tolerance 
bullshit till he broke up with his girlfriend and lost all hope 
of anyone loving him again. I saw the void shroud of rage 
descend over his vision and blankness in his eyes that night 
which I had too easily forgotten, we fought bitterly and I 
broke all contact. 

I still have feelings of wanting to rekindle old relationships 
on my tormentors side of the family, but then I can’t imagine 
having to justify no contact, he was an emotionless tool who 
loathed me and told me I was like my mother if I showed any 
independent thought, I was a threat to his dream of reaching 
Wimbledon through us, I rode his shoulders till I was 16, I 
obediently denied it as he abused and beat my brother, dragged 
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my mother penniless through court (3 times), stopped in the car 
in the place where he told us a dad gassed his 5 kids and him 
to sleep, asked us if we could believe it, said no, both knew 
we were thinking yes. There is no hope of change in the 
monsters head. 

I don’t believe I ever had a relationship with my 
dad, but I miss the one that could have been 

My dad would do a 1000 things for you, would commend me on 
achievements, and would always be ready to start conversations 
from things that I’d told him before to engage me, but he also 
sold me down the river to be a cheap laugh to his mates, 
wouldn’t let me move on from my mistakes and was generally 
scared of being at all caring. 

When I was 8 I got in trouble for telling a kid who’d nicked my 
swing in the park to ‘go fuck your own ass’ because I’d seen it 
on south park sitting on the sofa at home, drinking a beer with 
my dad. 

He was obsessed with the episode where the teacher thinks his 
dad doesn’t love him because he was never sexually molested. I 
don’t know whether it was because he found it awkward relating 
to us, or he was just fascinated by weird things, he’d research 
news stories of murdered prostitutes and kids, and take us to 
the place where it happened. 

Death was always in the back of our minds, when my brother was 
struggling through puberty and school, dad didn’t know what to 
do with him so he told him to write a list of everything bad, 

and he read it out at bedtime, after offering a few tips and 
being cast off by a moody teenager he tried this tact; ‘I think 
you should just end it then, yea there’s no point’. He was the 
big kid that we had to grow up and console, he’d threaten to 
leave the country because we wouldn’t do our homework and my 
brother would have to remind him that he was loved and not to 
go do something stupid like go kill himself just because they 
had a fight. 

When we started going through puberty he was shocked how fast 
I’d grown pubes, he told us about how naked boys used to be 
seen as a beautiful thing in history, in the morning he pulled 
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the sheets off our bed to take a photo of me and my brother 
naked, we both shot up to tell him what the fuck was he doing? 
To this day I don’t know whether he was just fucking stupid or 
perverse. 

On the ride home from school my brother told him we’d both got 
girlfriends now, so are you happy we’re both straight? He 
didn’t say anything; probably he thought it was too early to 
tell. 

After that he would talk to me about endless research he’d 
done. He’d tell me in some parts of Italy and Thailand if they 
had only boys in the family the mother would turn the youngest 
son into a girl to keep her company. The detail of how could a 
man rape a woman without tying her down, and could a man really 
be forced to get it up and be raped. He’d tell me about 
phycologists in America that had found methods to keep young 
boys from becoming sissies, so he stopped reading Huckleberry 
Fin to us at night because 2 boys naked on a raft is 
potentially gay corruptive ideas. 

He lived through us and drove us to 3 different sports lessons 
a day from river dancing and ice skating to swimming and 
football, until he’d narrowed down to one sport we could really 
achieve greatness in that we had to spend all our time training 
for; Tennis. 

He was obsessed with teaching us Science and sports, the rest 
he said you could learn on your own.  But I think he couldn’t 
relate to anything else. 

He was depressive, unstable and prone to big mood swings, he’d 
fly off the handle into a violent rage over mornings and night 
time after mulling over something that didn’t align with his 
traditional values (dreads, phycology etc.), intensely 
fixated on difference, awkward. 

Someone who was intensely fascinated by new concepts because he 
was so damaged he never took the time to construct his own 
worldview, causing him to fixate on anyone expressing 7 
difference, obsessing so much as to not be able to see past 
their image to the meaningful experiences they hold onto. 



4 

The Stalin Effect - Andrei Codrescu 
 
Nobody dies like Stalin did. He didn't just die, he took the 
world with him. 

My world, at any rate. I was eight years all when it happened. 
They told us at school. All the kids cried. Our teachers cried. 
It was a lament. You should've heard it: it was the parting of 
the waters, the tearing of the veils, the weeping by the shores 
of Babylon. 

I went home on back alleys so nobody'd see me whimpering. 
Stalin had been everything to me. In all the pictures on the 
wall and in the school books he was surrounded by adoring 
children. He smiled on us from above, kind, understanding, 
protective. 

For me, personally, he was father, pure and simple, because I 
didn't have one of my own. I had his portrait on my little 
nightstand table and every night before I went to sleep, I told 
him a prayer my grandmother had taught me: 

Our Father who Art in Heaven 
Hallowed by Thy Name  
Thy Kingdom  
Come  
They Will be Done 

After that I slept securely under the shadow of his mustache. 
When I got home from school, my stepfather and a man I didn't 
know were stitting at the kitchen table with their back to the 
door. I slipped in unnoticed and hid under the table. I was too 
upset to talk. 

"I'm glad the sonofabitch is dead!" my stepfather said. 

"Amen!" said the other one. 

My world was right there and then shattered and lost forever. 

Later, I watched the people cry and tear their hair publicly on 
the streets, but I somehow knew that it was all a show. They 
were just using the occasion to grieve, weep, and cry for other 



sorrows. Stalin was just an excuse to mourn for the world. And 
I suspected fraud about the whole race of fathers, leaders, and 
men larger than life, 

There  are  no  fathers,  I  decided, only mustaches which 
scatter in the wind, hair by hair, which vanish, disappear, 
betray, and leave you alone at night. 

Continued - Stockholm syndrome 
 
Do you believe that there could ever be an intelligent 
nostalgia for the communist order in Eastern Europe? 

Well Hell it’s already going on, I’ve heard a lot of people say 
things like we were better under Nicolae Ceaușescu.. If you 
threw a bottle at the police, you’d get arrested.. The place is 
haunted with nostalgia. 

A tyrannised people forces you to ask why do people get to love 
their chains.. in your book on the outside you ask why a free 
people like the Americans who have never known any chains, so 
much love to volunteer to be conformists? 

It may well be that conformism transcends ideological systems, 
in that it is just a part of the human desire to get along and 
not make waves, you know and the kind of conformism that I talk 
about in the United States is qualitatively different than the 
kind of conformism that Romanians experience there because it 
was coerced, there was fear. 

I think there is probably a big difference between Stalin and 
Vanna Wight, although I tend to write somewhere that they both 
serve the same function, to make you believe that the world 
makes sense. Because if you turn those letters over, underneath 
somewhere, there are intelligible phrases, never mind that they 
are clichés and that they are these things these endless 
things.  But the world makes sense, you can guess at them and 
it’s the same kind of feeling of security that Stalin gave us 
because the iconography of communism of that period of 
communism is so comforting, it made sense of the world and 
anyone who struggled out found themselves in a wilderness, and   
I think that any time people experience the wilderness in a 
certain way, part of their selves will resist it.
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A feminist-ally is unable to understand he’s 
being abused by a member of the oppressed. 
 

The signs 

The warning: another activist tells me she’s hurt people before 
when we first get together, I ask what am I supposed to do with 
that, she doesn't know anything more, Why wasn’t the 
information there? Why did I forget so readily? 

First flight from fantasy: I don’t want to hurt you; I want to 
remember you as a holiday love. You’re so young; 

Showing me pictures to compare my jawline to an older man she 
likes. 

First letter: I do things to make you think I’m trying to hurt 
you. Whenever you see this please stop me. Putting the 
responsibility on me, if I abuse you it’s your fault for not 
stopping me. 

Going from descriptive title to less can be tough: boyfriend to 
lover. Having a male lover clash with her identification as gay 
and wanting other people to recognise that side of her more 
than anything. 

Cheats with Madeline: Why did you get upset, make me look bad? 
(Me: Just call me stupid); STUPID! Ahaha (release), what made 
you think to say that? 

Cheats day free from exams: relationship fizzling out, I take 
off to Switzerland.  She gets Exam stress; I need you, I come 
back, it’s passionate, I go home and we’re on the phone for a 
month planning trip to morocco supporting each other every 
night from a safe distance. I turn up in Cambridge, things are 
distant, we take a picture snap and she pretends to throw up at 
the coupley photo. We decide to have sex without a condom so 
she can feel me, we are climaxing and I can’t pull out fast 
enough, there is a rage in her eyes, a fire in her erupts. I 
sit on the floor apologising, taking in all her pain, then we 
start to get ready to go out to a gay nightclub, she shows me a 
colourful top, I say I don’t feel good and I don’t want people 
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to think they can pull me. She squints at me and says sharply 
Why not! Could be FUN! (ye know fun, that thing we don’t have). 
Is that what you want, to go out and pull? Are you seeing 
someone else? A great anxious moaning comes from her Yes! Ok 
YES! 

On the phone: It’s funny because I was talking to my lover 18 
about our relationship when you called; if you hadn’t told me 
you’d starting seeing someone new, maybe I wouldn’t have found 
new energy for that relationship and we would have broken up. 

You couldn’t understand why I didn’t talk 
around any of your friends in Cambridge 
 

When we ran hand in hand from the union building we’d 
transformed into a spectacle, with a policeman on our tail and 
growing tired running circles round town, I held onto you 
fiercely till all hope had disappeared. 

I tried to hold you when you got out the police station and in 
the courthouse to comfort you but you had friends for that, 
when you were sick and hallucinating I held you from behind as 
you rang round your friends to comfort you, I was jealous then, 
I know now, I was never wanted on that level, to be 
compassionate. I was just a fantasy. I think we were both 
bemused by what place we played in each other’s lives. 

When we stormed a lecture building in support of teachers 
striking and sat down to organize I didn’t live up to the 
projection you’d put in your friends minds, you were upset that 
I didn’t achieve my potential. 

Your friends talked about each other behind their back like 
they were deformed beasts with no substance, vacuous, void of 
relevance, and you wondered why I kept a part of myself hidden. 

You called me up when I was in London, I said I could get the 
train over, your voice went dead, then you explained to me that 
your friends had been spreading round a joke that when I was 
being interviewed in the police station, I hadn’t gone no 
comment, I was just being me. You cried at me, why don’t you 
talk? Why don’t you talk to them about small things, I said I 



 

never thought about it, just felt uncomfortable, if I was to 
look at my life I’d never experienced such talk, such surety in 
their voices, such a small town with so many people moving so 
fast, such grand buildings, such… privilege came the word on 
the other end of the phone… yeah actually I'm sorry, she said. 
But the anxiety of not being accepted by them, proved too 
potent. 

Their shadows followed her everywhere it seemed, we were never 
alone for their shadows spoke through her and I was forced to 
fight a fierce battle with her daemons. 

Whilst I continued to fight the battle, the war was already 
won, I was conquering fears that bore no fruit, I grew tired of 
asking if she remembered what that fight was all about because 
for her it was over the moment the words left her body, and I 
never worked out if they were ever much part of her being or 
just a perverted tool to tie up ends in me that sort only good 
ascetics. 

Stupid! 

After cheating then dancing with Madeline in front of me: Why 
did you get upset, make me look bad? (Me: Just call me stupid); 
STUPID! Ahaha (release), what made you think to say that? 

Seeing each other again after we'd broken up the 
first time. 

“You are stupid! How can I help you understand, I don’t think 
it’s possible” 

At this point I was curled up in a fettle position, holding a 
blanket up under my eyes and shaking when she stood up over me 
ripping at the blanket 

“Don’t try and hide from me! You know I called you in wales…” 

"I really want to hit you" 

It was all too much, I would cry and try and hide my tears rom 
other people coming in. I’d try sitting on the floor to show 



her I didn't pose a threat. 

When I got it together I walked back to the cabin, she would be 
there with her brother and ask me where I was sleeping, I would 
point to the top bunk bed and she would climb up, I would get 
in slowly and lye there confused and she would just be lying 
there 

Staring at me until I'd start to well up again, I would be 
whispering sorry anxiously, she would hold me close to her 
until I felt I needed her again. 

When I left a few days later, nothing was said, nothing was 
made concrete, because it was already demonstrated that she had 
a hold on me and could pull me back whenever it suited having 
me in her life. 

These moments of understanding that I knew the power dynamics I 
was in and felt too weak to escape, only increased the abuse. 

Accepting Polyamory as an escape strategy 
 
A boy’s heart is breaking because they’re going along with 
polyamory because they trust their partner to be responsible 
and are learning from their first relationship what is good to 
do and what not to do. 

On the phone: It’s funny because I was talking to my lover 
about our relationship when you called; if you hadn’t told me 
you’d starting seeing someone new, maybe I wouldn’t have found 
new energy for that relationship and we would have broken up. 

Polyamory made her abuse on the surface more acceptable to 
other people but also more visible to me. 

When I arrived at her house, I was sat down and told anxiously 
that there'd been a switch up, she was seeing someone new, I 
could forget about Zee. I should have been ecstatic, the 
nemesis in my head was gone, she'd even told me about this new 
lover before we'd had sex, and there was no torturous denial 
for days on end. 

But this wasn't the person I knew, something was very wrong, I 
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found myself asking why the old relationship ended so soon, why 
was there a media blackout on its downfall. I thought back to 
the long night telephone conversations we'd had before we 
started this poly journey where we’d thrash out feelings, all 
the risking emotional vulnerability had been replaced by seeing 
a woman. 

I realised I’d been managed into staying as the comfortable 
image that never changes. It’s not just shitty for me, for the 
other lover they can never live up to that image of the long- 
term often long distance prophetic boyfriend in the sky. If 
anyone you know says I love girls too much to be monogamous in 
that tone that says not enough to settle down with but enough 
to play around with and play off against my other partner I 
urge you to run, run away fast. 

Having a new lover had been introduced into a gulf of emotional 
distance between us, because we were never able to surgically 
remove the part patriarchy played in our relationship the fact 
that it was a man left an unmovable obstacle. 

My sexuality was in a state of chaos, I didn’t know what it was 
like to love a man, I only knew the fucked up dynamics in this 
relationship because I had nothing to compare it to this meant 
digging up old wounds on crumbling foundations to find the 
source of my insecurities: 

Every time we were going through betrayal horribleness. I was 
given false hope that I was special using the only male that 
she could be attracted to as a safety net. 

I felt like I was a fraud because I hated being in control, let 
her take the lead, was even attracted to that (shock of shock). 
I knew many of her sexual fantasies revolved around being 
dominated by an alpha male, I knew she knew I played this part 
to see her happy, because of the negative responses I received 
when I asked or encouraged her to play on an equal level. I was 
terrified this new lover was just naturally going to be 
dominant to her in her life and she’d love that and I would be 
left out the picture. 

In the end this is what happened, I couldn’t play into the role 
of dominant male because it scared me to imagine the other guy
doing it for real. 



I wouldn´t say I was cis male up to age of 17 when I cut my 
hair and properly started dating. I understand and accept the 
able bodied male privilege now, but never gained any first hand 
enjoyment from fitting into the usual roles in sex. So knowing 
I was competing with a man brought me back to that vulnerable 
kid in school that dickhead men would imagine as a weak girl. 

The second stage was seeing Zee 

Finding someone who understood the boundaries that had to be 
put in place to deal with everything that involves sharing 
yourself intimately with X were just too monolithic and 
unsustainable. 
This gave me a lot of needed distance that I only wish I could 
have had sooner. 

The third stage was committing emotional suicide 

I asked to know all the secrets that held her new lover up to 
the ultimate fantasy, to further detach myself from the 
relationship. I already knew that he might go back to America 
at any point which gave the attraction an intensity safety 
switch, and safe distance to admire later on. 

I learnt that he had no knowledge of polyamory. I was told to 
trust he was going to completely respect the unique 
relationship that we had built with its own special boundaries 
overnight. 

That she’d broken up with Zee the day after they got together, 
I learnt that like all the other times she had started seeing 
someone else, it was about putting all her confidence in   that 
person and moving all of her hopes and dreams from one person 
onto the next, instead of building on what she had.  The day I 
turned up at her house I was in the way of that process. 
Finally I wasn’t going to be sucked in anymore, I could use 
this as a point of departure, I would walk my own road. 



Adlib 

Most of this is totally alien to me now because I wrote it so 
long ago, it’s full of the general feelings that I had about 
the relationship, if I could remember more I would talk about 
the challenges of it being competitive, surreal, and a bunch of 
other nuances that stopped me from seeing the world outside of 
that little bubble I was in, but that’s the great thing about 
time and detachment you forget. 



The film Thumb sucker sends shivers up my 
spine  
- Excerpt of article by Catherine Scott

Rebecca hits on Justin, she frames it in the form of a "game," 
blindfolding him before kissing him and guiding his hand to her 
breast. When—as any conscious person would probably do, but 
especially an excited 17-year-old boy—Justin tries to remove 
the blindfold, she stops him. 

"Just touch, don't look," she whispers in his ear. 

"Why?" 

"Because those are the rules." And so it continues—every time 
Rebecca and Justin fool around, she runs the scene, and he lets 
her. He's always blindfolded, and she's always setting the 
pace. Until, after several encounters, Justin admits, "This 
thing bugs me. Why can't I see you?" 

Rebecca repeats, "Those are the rules," and Justin rejects his 
submissive status with one question: "Why do you get to make up 
all the rules?", and removes his blindfold. 

Then Rebecca admits the uncomfortable truth: "This was just a 
teenage experiment. I needed to educate myself...so I decided 
to pick someone like you. Someone I'd never get hurt by." 
Justin is understandably crushed and ends their "play sessions" 
there and then.  But is Rebecca's confession really so 
terrible? Yes, using someone for an "experiment" is definitely 
not cool. But what's so wrong about choosing a sexual partner 
who you find non-threatening? Isn't it a good thing—when women 
are so regularly accused of being attracted to "bad boys" — to 
see a woman actively choosing a gentle, non-Alpha male?  Or 
does the fact Rebecca only sees Justin as a passing phase in 
her education mean she's planning to move on to tougher, 
rougher guys? 



Role Playing Dominance fantasies badly. 
 
X was very submissive and always liked to be tied up and 
blindfolded if I would oblige. She met me building tree houses 
and I think she thought she was bedding someone mysterious, 
manly and dominant. This was a real in at the deep end of 
dysfunctional gender dynamics to learn about sex, which is why 
this movie cuts so deep. 

After the first few times we had sex she was shocked that I’d 
taken time to make sure she’d orgasm, I think this was a 
revelation to her that it went past just wooing her to ‘get 
access‘. When she realised she could suggest things for me, she 
stopped seeing me as an independent individual, but something 
she could control, because her version of a sexual man was not 
considering her needs. 

Sex was a battle ground because either I was suppressing  pain 
and frustration at being held up to a fantasy I wasn’t or she 
was suppressing resentment for needing to hold onto me. 

She needed to feel dominated sexually and I think this flowed 
over into everyday life unchecked. She wanted a reaction to the 
abuse that she doled out because if you’re not abusing me back, 
you’re not caring. Domination would almost always play a part 
of our sex life and if I began to feel burnt out or exploited I 
was certainly cast off as bringing up unwelcome emotions. 

Honestly It was a horrible situation all round because in 
reality she was really dominating me personally and sexually; 
having seen that I wasn't out just to use her, she set about to 
use me for every act of humility she could squeeze out of me 
because she only knew herself or her social standing/identity 
by what she could squeeze out of her friends and relationships. 



Submissive oriented people can just as 
easily Abuse as Dominant Tops, by Dominating 
sex from the Bottom position. 
 
Knowing that I couldn’t change her fantasies I asked for 
foreplay to be at least more equal 'so that it would be more 
exciting when I dominate her', but in reality she had to 
dominate me from the bottom to remind me I was actually 
spending too much time just lying there massaging her. 

When I untied her so she could see me or stopped explicitly 
playing the dominant role I’d see her not being able to look at 
me or not breaking eye contact; just staring at me completely 
disconnected, then laugh at me for awkwardly pulling out then 
passing it off by saying I was endearing. So I would stop 
altogether and make up stories about getting a headache 
because I didn’t want to orgasm. 

Having tense sex while she was hiding having had sex with other 
people. 

Disconnected sex as currency thinking that she needed to return 
the favour to ‘make me happy’ 

Play wrestling for kisses turned into her pushing me into scary 
sex where she’d want me to be physically holding her down, 
while she’d be pretending to resist, very early on in the 
relationship.  The image seared in to my brain of her shaking 
her head to me climaxing because she didn’t want the scene to 
end, and wanted to pretend she wasn’t consenting. 



I was emotionally abused by someone who said they 
didn't know what they wanted. 

They didn't know whether they wanted me, felt alone and used 
struggling with queer identity to push me away and pull me 
back. 

I felt obligated to dismiss abuses because of their oppression. 

They used my male identity to feel secure in themselves, whilst 
starting relationships without consent. 

They had an experience privilege. 

They felt guilty about hetero-normative desires and made me 
feel guilty for being with her. 

My abuser self-identified as she. 

Warning 

It could be that by pointing out women abuse, I get co-opted by 
MRA nutters. If anything this is simply an attack on 
Essentialism*, women are pure; men are evil, black and white 
bullshit, the historical carry-over of women being abused 
systematically far out ways that of men. This is a call for all 
bodies that enjoy sex with bodies dissimilar from their own to 
go away and learn what it means to play nice amongst your own 
gender, but if you ever feel that yearning for hetero sex, then 
think hard, dig in and become part of a feminist movement 
working on deconstructing preconceived notions about where that 
abuse comes from. Because it‘s in our minds as well as our 

 1 
bodies, where we suffer, I’ll tell you that for nothing.

*See Spivak: Can the Subaltern Speak?



 

THE PERSONAL IS POLITICAL – REFLECTIONS ON 
MIKE MILLS FILM BEGINNERS 

“ We didn’t go to this war, we didn’t have to hide to have sex, 
our good fortune allowed us to feel a sadness our parents 
didn’t have time for, and a happiness that I didn’t see in 
them, we didn’t know how we learnt the stories in our heads, 
but some- times they stopped running and I can really see 
Anna’s eyes in 2003 ” 

I am someone obsessed with being historically conscious, 
pinning down every significant moment to what it represents to 
me, but I know that is a learnt tool to not be dismissed in 
conversation, which is entirely different to what I want in 
love.  When my first love asked me to pin down what our 
relationship meant to me, I naively said ‘why can’t it be about 
eyes and smiles’. 

That is why I see myself in the shoes of both these star 
crossed lovers, fighting to understand what it means to be 
human. The First is Oliver who knows about gay-pride but never 
really knew the very ‘real’ part of his father being gay, up 
until 6 months after his mother dies at age 75, so there is a 
disconnect. 

The latter is Anna, who loves the silent discussion, what she 
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calls ‘magic,’ that which is unexplainable about people from 
our individual perspective. It reminds her she is free, and 
reminds her she can never ‘have’ the other person. 

A very intimate moment right before they kiss for the first 
time, he is really enjoying the touch of her hand stroking his 
cheek, when she turns the moment into a joke by squidging his 
mouth up and rougheling his hair (subverting the ascetic beau- 
ty), he immediately laughs without feeling embarrassed. He 
see’s something in her that is worth risking being completely 
vulnerable too. 

They are both acutely aware of how stale things could become by 
falling into the patterns of their parents, they enjoy some of 
the soppy couple experiences but always by making fun of each 
other, whilst doing it.  They stay spontaneous by railing 
against anyone living on autopilot who shows a robotic set of 
behaviours, and perform righteous civil disobedience in the 
opportunist, situationist and anarchist tradition. 

You can tell they both need strict monogamy but there’s no 
subtle keeping each other in line, there is an implicit 
knowledge between each other and the viewer that the potential 
threat to their relationship isn’t an outside force pulling 
them apart, it’s what’s buried inside dragging them down.  They 
are so careful with themselves, because they don’t even know 
what they’re doing falling for one another, no other 
relationship setting but that of the survivors of trauma could 
have that intensity. 

The problems with their parents are so open to Freudian 
interpretation; Oliver has to replace his father as caretaker 
to his mother’s unfulfilling relationship to his gay father, 
and Anna is forced into a special relationship with her father 
where she is the only one he tells his deepest secrets of 
wanting to commit suicide to. 

Oliver’s mother implicitly teaches the patriarchal gender 
divide in the family when talking about their line of 
descendants in Judaism. The father has no Jewish blood in him 
so he is emotionless; she has half of their history of 
suffering, so she has some emotions. In the next scene Oliver 
has to lead his mother out of the art gallery because she was
scaring the other visitors, she chastises him for acting like 
the people that go see his father’s exhibit, peg holing him as 
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following in his father’s footsteps. 

But jumping forward to the present context, when he meets Anna 
who’s a full blooded Jew, it doesn’t have any significance to 
how they act or how good they are to each other. Patriarchy is 
irrelevant and all that fear of ‘where do I belong is confined 
to history, the viewer can only hope sexism goes with it. 

Beginners is about 2 almost frail characters, nether are great 
examples for facing conflict and adversity but what I believe 
the director hopes to record is the shift from a world where 
oppression was palpable, people are on the streets not because 
they want to join a single issue campaign, they’re really 
fighting for their lives, not to have to be forced into hiding; 
to a future where even in the tiniest part of the world it is 
‘tolerated’ to be gay or Jewish or any other minority. 

Through the characters role playing, they endeavour to answer 
each other indirectly, it is clear more can be said in an 
ironic way, which speaks to the real reason behind the 
question, when- ever fear appears to be creeping up on them, 
they shift effortlessly into an imaginary story they create 
together, using imaginary props and elaborate anecdotes, 
defining the parameters of a safe space in which both have time 
to conquer their imaginary demons and return to the real. 

We never hear them tell each other the stories of specific 
events that shaped them, any facts about the time they grow up 
in are given to us in scrapbook style pictures that flash up on 
the screen, we are unable to judge how well they view history, 
we are fed pure subjective memories, in that way we have to 
choose which is more relevant to us, love of the human or the 
rational. 

A fresh start, but do films ever live up to 
reality? 
 
My hands are tied, she’s in control, enjoying all of me to 
herself, but then she’s losing touch with me, the me that is 
not acting upon her, going into her own world, getting more and 
more distant, I enjoy watching her touch herself though, I 
start touching her neck and she whimpers joyously, I sit up and 



start stroking her body, she would intermittently open her eyes 
and grab hold of me. 

Then she asks me for PIV*, now I’m lost, I ask if she wants to 
untie me, she’s forgotten, she asks if that’s what I want like 
someone who lights a cigarette, then remembers to ask if I mind 
having smoke blown in my face in a room the size of a closet 
with no windows. I feel trapped. 

She unties me and tries to pull me closer to her, I do but then 
I jerk back as soon as her eyes close again when it’s safe to 
hide. I can’t touch you now, I’m watching you from a dark well 
behind my eyes, I see you open your eyes and get a surprise, 
you try to touch me to recapture the energy, I lie and say I 
want to watch you touch yourself to orgasm, I mumble I’m ok and 
to carry on, she realises something’s very wrong, I know I’ve 
ruined the moment for her, we’re looking at each other like 
strangers now. 

She asks me what happened, she’s upset I didn’t communicate; I 
just curl up into a ball and cry. 

I am reading a blog about a wife who realises she’s a lesbian. 
Next time I see her again, I naively want to try not having 
sex, hoping we can cuddle more and still keep that implicit 
trust in the good intentions behind our words and stories. 

She is writing a lot of poetry now; we have long discussions 
trying to decide if it’s worth holding onto, or if a clean 
break would be better. 

A week later she’s seeing someone new and madly in love, my 
first instinct is to feel bad, if seeing me stopped her from 
looking for love elsewhere, then I realise how fucked up that 
is to automatically consider my self-worth as nothing, zip, 
zero. 

I go back and she is pining over the loss of her new lover, I 
remind myself never to make that mistake again of trying to be 
in a loving relationship without sex as an indicator of trust. 
Better get going someplace else, move along, get along, move 
along, get along, go! move! shift! 



*PIV = Penis In Vagina.

Post Script 
 
The queer theory underlining chapters of my zine Tolerated 
Individuality: 

1) How having a sucky dad can be useful in distancing ones 
ideas from men larger than life at an early age.

2) a) Finding a language in consent culture to identify and 
call out controlling manipulative behaviour even of those 
most active card waving members of a fiercely emancipatory 
movement;

Being in a relationship with a woman with a toxic mix of 
guilt around them:

Enjoying romantic gender polar role scripts clashing with 
their identity as gay, wanting to not feel the need to hold 
on to a romantic relationship to men.

Feeling like they’ve been promised certain sexual 
experiences by images and role scripts in society and 
turning to coercion to get it, clashing with their identity 
as a feminist. Wanting to be able to say; be a man!

b) Undercurrent of separatist feminism and privileged 
students being blind to the way they enact classist 
exclusivist clique lingo, how chasing a gendered ideal 
subject youth project made them ignore relationship abuses 
that weren’t male perpetrated.

3) Tolerated identities of resistance. A couple who don’t feel 
restricted in their expression or identify as oppressed 
because they aren’t stigmatized like their parents were, 
but were both educated in the patriarchy through their 
Freudian relationship to their parents, try to work through 
their repressed childhood and new found freedom by being 
fiercely spontaneous in face of any rules, and creating 
safe spaces with each other which allows for not being  
taken too seriously. 



4) a) Being let down by the prospect of getting to let go of
control through submission, to then be asked mid-scene to
become the dominant again whilst still being tied up,
triggering feelings of being dominated from the bottom
again and being tricked, literally ‘tied’ into the idea
whilst still in ‘sub-space’.

No one in the wrong, just a failure of communication
beforehand, I wasn’t ready to switch roles so fast. Nothing
wrong with this type of scene either, there are many people
who enjoy being or being with dominant bottoms without even
thinking about it or giving it a name and still more who
script role-play scenes around this idea or advertise
themselves in groups on dating websites as such.

b) An unconscious personal uneasiness with PIV coming to
the surface, as the crescendo of sex and the way it shapes
dynamics, who is performing, who is judging, who is giving
access.

c) Awkwardness around stopping sex and making the other
person feel unwanted whilst feeling unwanted for being real
me, feeling fake, complicated or limited sexual desire and
trying to find ways to feel ok about that in a sex-positive
movement.

d) Getting hurt by experimenting with polyamory again and
not being myself to feel more liberated and feeling numb
this time when it all comes crashing down again.



Honesty when writing 
 
More honest than I would be to a stranger on the street but 
also more distorted image than I would give to a friend of only 
the bad times in my life.  

Way to honest to justify myself to the terms of true victimhood 
under essentialist feminism in the movement in order to be 
accepted, I should have felt ok about holding back and being 
backed up by my emancipatory intersectional co-conspirators, 
but I wasn’t.  

But it worked because it showed where drama ran over into abuse 
and how the framing of the interaction (them the oppressed) 
stopped me from taking the necessary steps to leave the 
relationship. 

Even though I was victimized, my reason for writing was to 
describe the tools I had picked up along the way in the 
movement to stay true to myself and the ability in many of the 
situations to exit the drama triangle because I was 
contemplative and didn’t play the game.  

Much more likely these days to laugh about the obvious flaws in 
trying out different relationship styles like asexuality midway 
through a relationship, but I simply wasn’t in that place at 
the time and I’m glad my writing reflected that because I don’t 
think it would have packed the same weight as if I’d brushed it 
all off so easily. 



RESOURCES: 

Zines: 

“Support”, “Learning Good Consent”, and “Ask First!”, available 
online at [zinelibrary.info] 

“From the Mouths of Wolves Bellowing Forth: Ask” - 
[https://homeiswhereyoufindyourfeet.wordpress.com] For trauma, 
[theicarusproject.net/resources] 

“Goodsex/Badsex” [email Kyla at joybeatsoppres-sion@riseup.net] 
“See no, Hear no, Speak no” [zinelibrary.info] 
“Girl/Boy” 

24HR HELPLINES: 
 

Samaritans  -  0845 790 9090 

Childline  -  0800 11 11 

Refuge and Women's Aid  -  0808 200 0247 

London Lesbian & Gay Switchboard - 020 7837 7324 

Beaumont Society (Trans support)  -  01582 412220 

RANGE OF PROJECTS THAT OFFER SUPPORT: 
 

RASAC (Mon, 11.30am -1.30pm, Tues and Thurs, 7-
9.30pm) 

Rape and Sexual abuse counselling for men and women who have 
suffered rape or sexual abuse at any time in their life. Free 
and confidential listening, support and information service, 
face to face counselling service 

Women's Helpline (answered only by women) tel: 0196 284 8024 
Men's Helpline (answered by men and women) tel: 0196 284 8027  
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MensAdviceLine.org.uk  -  0808 801 327 (Mon - Fri 
9am-5pm) 

Advice line for male victims of domestic violence. Website has 
downloadable toolkits 

STOP IT NOW.org.uk  -  0808 100 0900 

Help line aimed at adults who have abused or are thinking of 
abusing a child, family and friends of abusers and parents of 
children and young people with worrying sexual behavior. 

WOMEN’S HELPLINES 
 

RapeCrisis.org.uk - 0808 802 9999 

Rape Crisis centres offer a range of services for women and 
girls who have been raped or experienced another form of sexual 
violence. 

WomenAgainstRape.net  -  0207 482 2496 (Mon to Fri, 
1.30-4pm) 

Offers practical support and counselling to black and immigrant 
women and other women of colour, including asylum seekers. 
Serves London. Centre opening hours: Tues and Wed 12-4pm, Thurs 
5-7pm.

MENS HELPLINES 
 

AMSOSA.com  -  0845 430 9371 (Wed, 7-9pm) 

Telephone helpline for adult (17+) male survivors of child 
sexual abuse and adult rape. Serves south east and south west 
England. 



SurvivorsUK.org  -  0845 122 1201 (Mon 7-9pm) 
Provides support for men who have been raped or sexually 
abused. Helpline takes calls from the whole of the UK, with 
face-to-face counselling and support groups in the London area. 

TRANS HELPLINES 
 

AllsortsYouthProject.org  -  01273 721211 

Allsorts is a project based in Brighton to support and empower 
young people under 26 who are lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans* or 
unsure (LGBTU) of their sexual orientation and/or gender 
identity. Offers telephone, email and one to one support. 

BrokenRainbow.org.uk - 0300 999 5428 to leave a 
message 

Offers support for lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender 
(LGBT) people experiencing domestic violence. 
1-1 instant chat messenger on the website.




